COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

Syria

GCPEA identified over 100 attacks on schools, students and teachers, as well as the military use of dozens of schools, mostly in northwest Syria. GCPEA also collected reports of the recruitment of students at, or on the way to or from, school.

CONTEXT

Armed conflict continued in Syria during the 2022-2023 reporting period. The Syrian government controlled much of central, western, and southern Syria, including major cities, and some areas of the north. The US-backed Kurdish-led armed group Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF) controlled much of northeastern Syria, while Türkiye occupied territories of northern Syria alongside its border, and Turkish-aligned groups controlled most of Idlib governorate in the northwest.¹ Fighting between Syrian government forces and opposition armed groups continued in northern Syria, killing and injuring civilians, according to Amnesty International and Human Rights Watch.² According to the UN, in November 2022, shelling, airstrikes, and armed clashes near Idlib city killed at least four children, and injured approximately 75 people.³ Parties to the conflict committed human rights abuses during the reporting period, such as detaining and forcibly disappearing people, including children.⁴

In the northeast, the SDF continued to fight against the Islamic State (IS) armed group.⁵ In January 2022, IS attacked an SDF-controlled prison in northeastern Syria that held suspected IS members.⁶ The SDF regained control of the prison after a ten-day battle that reportedly killed 500 people, including children, according to Human Rights Watch.⁷ IS also conducted regular attacks in Homs, Deir-ez-Zor, Hama, and Raqqa governorates during the reporting period.⁸ In 2022 and 2023, the Turkish military conducted airstrikes in northeastern Syria that destroyed infrastructure, disrupted electricity and water supply, and displaced families in the region.⁹ The UN reported that violence in Syria continued to disproportionately affect women and girls.¹⁰

In December 2022, 15.3 million people in Syria were in need of humanitarian assistance, of which seven million were children.¹¹ The Syrian government continued to limit international aid delivery throughout the country, during the reporting period.¹² However, following earthquakes in northern Syria in February 2023, when around 6,000 people died and 12,000 were injured,¹³ the government temporarily allowed aid delivery to the northwest from Türkiye by opening two additional border crossings.¹⁴ In addition, in August 2023, the government authorized the UN to continue using the Bab al Hawa crossing from Türkiye through the end of 2023, after the UN Security Council was unable to renew a cross border mechanism for aid delivery.¹⁵ In 2022, 6.9 million people were internally displaced in Syria;¹⁶ the Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre reported that most people who were displaced from camps in the northwest by the earthquakes had already been displaced by conflict.¹⁷

Conflict, natural disasters, and the ongoing economic crisis continued to impact education throughout the re-

porting period. At the end of 2022, the UN reported that 2.4 million children were out of school in Syria and 1.6 million school students were at risk of dropping out.¹⁸ In 2023, the earthquakes damaged approximately 2,220 schools, according to the Ministry of Education, further impacting education.¹⁹

ATTACKS ON SCHOOLS

GCPEA identified at least 95 attacks on schools during the 2022-2023 reporting period. Attacks appeared to decrease in 2022 before rising again in 2023. In comparison, GCPEA collected at least 28 incidents of attacks on schools in 2021 and at least 60 such attacks in 2020.²⁰ The majority of attacks identified by GCPEA during the reporting period involved the use of explosive weapons.

In 2022, GCPEA collected around 12 reports of attacks on schools from media, UN, and non-governmental organization reports.²¹ Separately, the UN verified 13 attacks on schools and protected persons in relation to schools, attributed to government and pro-government forces, as well as Turkish armed forces, non-state armed groups, and unidentified perpetrators,²² although GCPEA was unable to determine whether any of these overlapped with GCPEA's count. Incidents GCPEA collected included:

- The UN reported that on February 3, 2022, artillery shelling damaged a school in Afrin city, Aleppo governorate.²³
- On April 4, 2022, artillery shelling hit and damaged a primary school in Ma'arat al-Naasan village, Idlib governorate, as reported by the UN, ACLED, and media reports.²⁴
- On August 18, 2022, a drone reportedly struck a girls' school in Al Hasakah governorate, injuring several people and killing four female students, as reported by International Crisis Group and international media.²⁵
- On August 19, 2022, a rocket attack on Al Bab city, Aleppo governorate, damaged a school, as reported by the UN; seven children were killed and ten were injured, although GCPEA could not establish whether or not they were at, or near to, the school.²⁶
- On November 4, 2022, artillery shells reportedly damaged a primary school in Ma'ar Ballit village, Idlib governorate, as reported by a human rights monitor.²⁷

In 2023, GCPEA identified at least 83 attacks on schools, primarily in the northwest.²⁸ Separately, the UN reported 19 attacks on schools; however, since some of these could overlap with the incidents identified by GCPEA, they were not included in the total, to avoid double counting.²⁹ Schools were damaged during airstrikes, shelling, and armed clashes in northwestern Syria in September 2023, according to the Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect.³⁰ During increased hostilities in October, 27 schools in northern Syria were damaged or destroyed, according to OCHA,³¹ and schools were closed.³² Other attacks GCPEA identified included:

- On January 8, 2023, an unidentified armed group reportedly detonated an improvised explosive device near Al Buhturi School in Al Bab city, Aleppo governorate, as reported by ACLED and local media;³³ the building was allegedly damaged but no injuries were reported.
- On February 27, 2023, shelling reportedly damaged part of the fence of a non-operational school in Nayr-

2

COUNTRY PROFILES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

- ab, Idlib governorate, according to ACLED and local media.34
- On September 5, 2023, Abu Thar al-Ghafari School in Sfuhun village, Idlib governorate, was directly hit by a rocket, which destroyed the school building, as reported by a human rights monitor.³⁵
- On December 24, 2023, a shell allegedly landed in a classroom during class at Jamil Qentar Elementary School in Ein Larouz village, Idlib governorate; the shell injured one child and damaged the school building and interior furnishing, as reported by a human rights monitor.³⁶

ATTACKS ON SCHOOL STUDENTS, TEACHERS, AND OTHER EDUCATION PERSONNEL

In the 2022-2023 reporting period, GCPEA identified at least ten attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel. This represents a decrease as compared to the previous reporting period, when GCPEA identified at least 14 incidents in 2021 and three in 2020.³⁷

GCPEA collected eight reports of attacks in 2022.38 Examples included:

- On March 27, 2022, suspected members of an armed group reportedly shot at a school, wounding ten children, in Mirkan village, Aleppo governorate, as reported by ACLED and local media.³⁹
- On April 4, 2022, shelling killed four male students who were on their way to school in Ma'arat al-Na'san city, Idlib governorate, as reported by the UN, ACLED, and an international media outlet.⁴⁰
- On August 7, 2022, police reportedly assaulted a student during student protests over high exam failure rates, in Azaz city, Aleppo governorate, as reported by local media.⁴¹

GCPEA identified two reports of attacks on school students, teachers, and other education personnel in 2023:

- On April 13, 2023, in Al Bab city, Aleppo governorate, members of an armed group allegedly stormed a school, aimed their weapons at students, and detained one student, as reported by ACLED and a human rights monitor.⁴²
- On June 4, 2023, in Al Joura neighborhood, Deir-ez-Zor city and governorate, at least one secondary school student was detained during a raid on the student accommodation center.⁴³

MILITARY USE OF SCHOOLS AND UNIVERSITIES

GCPEA identified at least 80 cases of the military use of schools and universities during the reporting period, an increase as compared to past years. *Education under Attack 2022* included 17 incidents of military use in 2021 and 31 incidents in 2020.⁴⁴

The UN verified 48 cases of military use in 2022.⁴⁵ Separately, GCPEA identified 23 cases of military use in 2022.⁴⁶ Since it was unclear how many of these attacks overlapped with the UN count, they were not added to the total number, to avoid double counting. Examples of incidents collected by GCPEA included:

On June 25, 2022, armed forces allegedly seized Abdul al Salam al Ajili Primary School in Al Khatouniya

- village, Raqqa governorate, and used it as a military base, as reported by a human rights monitor.⁴⁷
- As reported on February 9, 2022, and August 4, 2022, an alleged armed party reportedly occupied multiple schools in Afrin city, Aleppo governorate, for use as bases and for interrogation, according to local media reports.⁴⁸ GCPEA was unable to establish whether the occupation of these schools was continuous between February and August, or whether the schools were used sporadically.

The UN reported 33 incidents of the military use of schools in 2023.⁴⁹ Separately, GCPEA identified at least 21 cases in 2023.⁵⁰ Since it was not clear whether some of these overlapped with the UN count, they were not included in the total, to avoid double counting. Examples of incidents identified by GCPEA included:

- On June 25, 2023, in Jisr al-Shoghour city, Idlib governorate, airstrikes allegedly destroyed a school building that was being used as a base by an armed group, as reported by ACLED and a human rights monitor.⁵¹
- Human Rights Watch reported in August 2023 that two schools in Amuda city, Al Hasakah governorate, and Ein Issa town, Raqqa governorate, were occupied by the Russian military.⁵²
- On October 8, 2023, in Abu Hamam village, Abu Kamal district, Deir-ez-Zor governorate, members of an armed group reportedly fired live ammunition when residents, including students, protested against the group using the school as their headquarters, as reported by ACLED and a human rights monitor.⁵³

CHILD RECRUITMENT AT, OR ON THE WAY TO OR FROM, SCHOOL

GCPEA identified at least five reports of child recruitment at, or on the way to or from, school, during the 2022-2023 reporting period. No such reports were identified in the previous reporting period. According to the UN, child recruitment increased during the reporting period, with almost 1,700 children verified as recruited in 2022 alone, despite a reduction in the armed conflict. However, GCPEA was unable to establish how many of these incidents occurred at, or on the way to or from, school.

GCPEA collected three reports of child recruitment in 2022.⁵⁶ For example:

- A 13-year-old girl was reportedly abducted for military recruitment as she was leaving a school in Aleppo city and governorate in late March 2022, according to local media.⁵⁷
- On June 22, 2022, members of an alleged non-state armed group reportedly abducted a 14-year-old boy for the purposes of recruitment as he was leaving a school in Aleppo city and governorate, according to local media reports.⁵⁸

GCPEA identified two reports of child recruitment in 2023:

- In January 2023, a girl was allegedly abducted while on the way to school, for the purpose of military conscription, in Tal Ref'at, Aleppo city and governorate, as reported by a human rights monitor. 59
- In March 2023, a female secondary school student was recruited for military purposes while on the way to school, as reported by the UN.⁶⁰

 $_3$

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

ENDNOTES

- 1 "Why has the Syrian war lasted 12 years?," *BBC News*, May 2, 2023. European Union Agency for Asylum, *Syria: Security Situation* (Luxembourg: European Union Agency for Asylum, September 2022), p. 22. "Twelve years on from the beginning of Syria's war," *Al Jazeera*, March 15, 2023. Aron Lund, "Northwest Syria aid likely to survive Russian threats, for now," *The New Humanitarian*, July 6, 2023. European Union Agency for Asylum, *Country Guidance: Syria* (Luxembourg: European Union Agency for Asylum, February 2023). Human Rights Watch, World Report 2024 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2024), Syria chapter. Hiba Zayadin, ""Everything is by the Power of the Weapon"," Human Rights Watch report, February 29, 2024.
- 2 Amnesty International, *Annual Report Syria 2022* (London: Amnesty International, 2023). "Northwest Syria: Government Uses Cluster Munitions," Human Rights Watch news release, November 5, 2023.
- 3 OCHA, "Syrian Arab Republic: 2023 Humanitarian Needs Overview (December 2022)," December 22, 2022, p. 31. Harun al-Aswad, "Syria: Four children among seven civilians killed in Russian air strikes on farm," *Middle East Eye*, July 22, 2022. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Syria chapter.
- 4 UN Human Rights Council, "Nearly 12 Years in, the Parties to the Conflict in the Syrian Arab Republic Continue to Perpetrate War Crimes and Violate Basic Human Rights, Commission of Inquiry Tells Human Rights Council," UN HRC press release, September 22, 2023. UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic," A/HRC/54/58, September 12, 2023, para 105. Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2023* (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Syria chapter. Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect, Country profile Syria, February 29, 2024.
- 5 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Syria chapter. Jane Arraf and Sangar Khaleel, "U.S. Allies Retake Control of Prison in Syria, Subduing ISIS Fighters," The New York Times, January 30, 2022.
- 6 "Northeast Syria: Fate of Hundreds of Boys Trapped in Siege Unknown," Human Rights Watch news release, February 4, 2022.
- 7 Jo Becker and Letta Tayler, "Revictimizing the Victims: Children Unlawfully Detained in Northeast Syria," Human Rights Watch news release, January 27, 2023. "Northeast Syria: Fate of Hundreds of Boys Trapped in Siege Unknown," Human Rights Watch news release, February 4, 2022.
- 8 OCHA, "Syrian Arab Republic: 2023 Humanitarian Needs Overview (December 2022)," December 22, 2022, p 12.
- 9 "Northeast Syria: Turkish Strikes Exacerbate Humanitarian Crisis," Human Rights Watch news release, December 7, 2022. "Northeast Syria: Turkish Strikes Disrupt Water, Electricity," Human Rights Watch news release, October 26, 2023.
- 10 OCHA, "Syrian Arab Republic: 2023 Humanitarian Needs Overview (December 2022)," December 22, 2022, p. 7.
- 11 OCHA, "Syrian Arab Republic: 2023 Humanitarian Needs Overview (December 2022)," December 22, 2022, p. 6.
- 12 Human Rights Watch, World Report 2023 (New York: Human Rights Watch, 2023), Syria chapter.
- 13 UN News, "Deadly Syria earthquake provides chance to move forward: UN envoy," March 23, 2023. "Northwest Syria: Aid Delays Deadly for Quake Survivors," Human Rights Watch news release, February 15, 2023. "Death toll climbs above 50,000 after Turkey, Syria earthquakes," *Al Jazeera*, February 25, 2023. UNICEF, "UNICEF Syria Humanitarian Situation Report No. 8 (Earthquake): 29 March 11 April 2023," April 18, 2023, p. 2.
- 14 "Syria approves aid delivery to areas affected by quake," *Al Jazeera*, February 10, 2023. "Syria: UN must continue delivering aid to north-west through all border crossings," Amnesty International news release, May 12, 2023. "Syria extends opening of 2 border crossings with Turkey for quake aid," *AP News*, May 13, 2023. "Northwest Syria: Aid Delays Deadly for Quake Survivors," Human Rights Watch news release, February 15, 2023.
- 15 "Secretary-General Welcomes United Nations Understanding With Syrian Government to Continue Using Bab al-Hawa Border Crossing for Delivering Life-Saving Aid," UN SG news release, August 9, 2023. "Security Council fails to reach consensus on Syria aid lifeline," UN News, July 11, 2023
- 16 US State Department, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, "Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2022: Syria," March 20, 2023.
- 17 Clementine Andre and Katharina Borsig, "Shaken to the core in Syria," Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre press release, August 10, 2023.
- 18 OCHA, "Syrian Arab Republic: 2023 Humanitarian Needs Overview (December 2022)," December 22, 2022, pp. 9, 25.
- 19 UNHCR, "UNHCR Syria Education Factsheet, January June 2023," October 22, 2023, p. 2.
- 20 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Syria chapter.
- 21 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 22 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 196.
- 23 United Nations Security Council (UNSC), "Implementation of Securit Council resolutions 2139 (2014), 2165 (2014), 2191 (2014), 2258 (2015), 2332 (2016), 2393 (2017), 2401 (2018), 2449 (2018), 2504 (2020), 2533 (2020) and 2585 (2021)," UN Doc S/2022/330, April 19, 2022, para. 33.
- 24 Ghaith Alsayed, "Shelling of Rebel Village in Northern Syria Kills 4 Students," AP News, April 4, 2022. SNHR; SOHR; Airwars; Facebook, as cited in ACLED, Event ID SYR100125 (data downloaded July 1, 2022). "Child Martyrs in Artillery Shelling of the Regime on Maarat Al-Naasan in Idlib

- (بالناسعن المالي عيف دم فصقب لافطأ ءادهش)," *Shaam Network*, April 4, 2022. United Nations Security Council (UNSC), "Implementation of Security Council resolutions 2139 (2014), 2165 (2014), 2191 (2014), 2258 (2015), 2332 (2016), 2393 (2017), 2401 (2018), 2449 (2018), 2504 (2020), 2533 (2020) and 2585 (2021)," UN Doc S/2022/492, June 16, 2022, p. 19.
- 25 Seth J. Frantzman, "Turkey accused of killing teenage girls in Syria drone strike analysis," *The Jerusalem Post*, August 21, 2022. International Crisis Group, Crisis Watch, Syria, September 2022.
- 26 UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic," A/HRC/52/69, February 7, 2023, para. 26. "Damages in a school after a land strike from an unknown source in eastern Aleppo governorate on August 19, 2022," SNHR news release, August 19, 2022.
- 27 "Syrian regime forces bomb a school in southern Idlib, November 4," SNHR news release, November 10, 2022.
- 28 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 29 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.
- 30 "Atrocity Alert No. 365: Syria, Nicaragua and Cluster Munitions," Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect news release, September 21, 2023
- 31 "Syrian Arab Republic: 2024 Humanitarian Needs Overview (December 2023)," OCHA, December 21, 2023, p. 1.
- 32 "At least 17 children killed in wave of violence across Syria," Save the Children press release, October 10, 2023. "Northwest Syria: Government Uses Cluster Munitions," Human Rights Watch news release, November 5, 2023. "Syrian Arab Republic: 2024 Humanitarian Needs Overview (December 2023)," OCHA, December 21, 2023, p. 1.
- 33 Facebook; Liveumap; SHAAM; SOHR, as cited in ACLED, Event ID SYR109940 (data downloaded June 29, 2023). Farouq Hamo, "Car explodes in al-Bab city in eastern Aleppo," North Press Agency, January 8, 2023.
- 34 Liveumap; SHAAM; SNHR; SOHR, as cited in ACLED, Event ID SYR111080 (data downloaded June 29, 2023). SHAAM, "Harvest bulletin on Monday for all regions of Iraq and Iraq in Syria 02-27-2023 (ايروس يف قارعلاو قارعل قطانم عيمجل نينا الموي داصح قرشن 27-02-2023)" Shaam Network, February 27, 2023.
- 35 SNHR, "Syrian regime forces bomb Abu Thar al-Ghafari School in southern rural Idlib governorate, September 5, 2023," SNHR news release, September 8, 2023.
- 36 SNHR, "Syrian regime forces bomb Jamil Qentar School and injure a child in S. Idlib, December 24, 2023," SNHR news release, December 25, 2023.
- 37 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Syria chapter.
- 38 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf
- 39 "Sunday Harvest Bulletin for All Field and Military Events in Syria 03-27-2022," Shaam Network, March 27, 2022. SOHR; SHAAM, as cited in ACLED, Event ID SYR99926 (data downloaded July 1, 2022).
- 40 Ghaith Alsayed, "Shelling of Rebel Village in Northern Syria Kills 4 Students," AP News, April 4, 2022. SNHR; SOHR; Airwars; Facebook, as cited in ACLED, Event ID SYR100125 (data downloaded July 1, 2022). "Child Martyrs in Artillery Shelling of the Regime on Maarat Al-Naasan in Idlib," Shaam Network, April 4, 2022. United Nations Security Council (UNSC), "Implementation of Security Council resolutions 2139 (2014), 2165 (2014), 2191 (2014), 2258 (2015), 2332 (2016), 2393 (2017), 2401 (2018), 2449 (2018), 2504 (2020), 2533 (2020) and 2585 (2021)," UN Doc S/2022/492, June 16, 2022, p. 19.
- 41 Hassan Ibrahim, "Abuses mount in SNA-held areas; popular anger due to lack of accountability," *Enab Baladi*, August 19, 2022. "High school students protesting in occupied cities of Azaz and Afrin," *Afrin Post*, August 9, 2022.
- 42 SHAAM, as cited in ACLED, Event ID SYR113360 (data downloaded June 29, 2023). "Most Notable Human Rights Violations in Syria in April 2023," Syrian Network for Human Rights, May 5, 2023, p. 15.
- 43 SHAAM; SOHR, as cited in ACLED, Event ID SYR114084 (data downloaded June 29, 2023). Omar Abdurrahman, "Government forces arrest high school student in Deir ez-Zor," *North Press Agency*, June 13, 2023.
- 44 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Syria chapter.
- 45 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, para. 197.
- 46 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 47 "Syrian Democratic Forces seized a school in western Raqqa governorate on June 25," Syrian Network for Human Rights (blog), June 27, 2022.
- 48 "In details... ANHA reveals headquarters and prisons of Turkish occupation, its mercenaries in occupied Afrin," *Hawar News Agency*, August 4, 2022. "Turkish occupation state turns occupied Afrin into a large prison," *Hawar News Agency*, February 9, 2022.
- 49 Information received from a UN respondent on May 15, 2024.
- $50 \quad A \text{ full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.} \\$
- 51 Liveuamap; SHAAM; SNHR; SOHR; SY24, as cited in ACLED, Event ID SYR114761 (data downloaded December 6, 2023). "Most Notable Human Rights Violations in Syria in June and the First Half of 2023," SNHR, July 7, 2023, p. 23.
- 52 "Northeast Syria: Thousands Displaced in Dire Conditions," Human Rights Watch news release, August 22, 2023.
- 53 "Most Notable Human Rights Violations in Syria in October 2023," SNHR, November 6, 2023, p. 5. Facebook; SOHR, as cited in ACLED, Event

ENDNOTES EDUCATION UNDER ATTACK 2024

- ID SYR118954 (data downloaded December 8, 2023).
- 54 GCPEA, Education under Attack 2022 (New York: GCPEA, 2022), Syria chapter.
- 55 UN General Assembly and Security Council, "Children and Armed Conflict: Report of the Secretary General," A/77/895-S/2023/363, June 5, 2023, paras. 192, 200-203.
- 56 A full list of references can be found on GCPEA's website, https://protectingeducation.org/wp-content/uploads/eua_2024_references.pdf.
- 57 "With the Aim of Forced Recruitment, 'SDF' Kidnapped a Girl in Front of Her School in Aleppo (فطتخت "دسق" يرسقال دينجتل فدهب)," *Shaam Network*, April 3, 2022. Facebook; SHAAM; Jisr, as cited in ACLED, Event ID SYR100014, (data downloaded July 1, 2022).
- 58 "'Revolutionary Youth' kidnapped two new minors from Sheikh Maqsoud neighborhood in Aleppo city," Shaam Network, June 23, 2022.
- 59 "SDF abducts a girl in northern Aleppo governorate, January 7, 2023," SNHR, January 9, 2023.
- 60 UN Human Rights Council, "Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic," A/HRC/54/58, September 12, 2023, para. 101.